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Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

March 3, 2009
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, March 3, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.

Present:  Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, Gallagher, Gambacorta, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Absent: Mr. DeAscanis.  Also in attendance were:  Mrs. Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly, and Mr. Gary Phillips of 608 Frenchtown Road.
Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.
Calendar Additions:
Mr. Alfree said that the quarterly finance review meeting with PNC and Wilmington Trust would be Wednesday, March 25 at 4 and 4:45 p.m.
Minutes:
The minutes of the February 3, 2009 meeting were approved with one clarification to the Outreach Committee report.  Gary Gredell’s January 23, 2009, submission regarding the Banks Building should have been referred to not as a revised proposal, but simply as a letter confirming his December 26, 2008, recommendation to limit any action to structural evaluation, not any additional scope of work at this time.
Executive Secretary’s Report: - Ms. MacDonough
No update.
Treasurer’s Report:
The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted.  
Business from the Floor: 
Mr. Gary Phillips came to the Board meeting at the recommendation of Don Reese of City Council.  He has a concern about deteriorating conditions in his neighborhood (beginning with Wilson’s Radiator and extending west along the south side of Route 273 across from Dunkin Donuts).  Mr. Phillips has invested significantly in improving his house and yard at 608 Frenchtown, and hopes to remain there indefinitely.  606 Frenchtown recently went into foreclosure and is in poor condition.  The radiator shop is badly in need of maintenance, and its owner plans to retire soon.  Mr. Phillips’ mother in law lived at 610 until she passed away recently, and they will be placing it on the market.

Mr. Phillips commended the landscaping improvements which have been installed to the east of the Basin Rd./273 intersection, and pointed out the contrast to the poor appearance looking west from that intersection.  The Trustees own the empty lot on the southwest corner where the police station used to be.  He said that the lot could be landscaped, and suggested that 606 and the radiator shop could be purchased and torn down, resulting in a substantial beautification of the entrance to Washington Park which would also stabilize and enhance the values of the surrounding residences.
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:
Farmers Market
Richard Stat contacted us regarding allowing Vicki’s Fish to operate a food vending truck in the Farmer’s Market parking lot on Mondays and Wednesdays.  The Committee does not have a problem with this and it does not violate any provisions of Mr. Stat’s lease.  Also, it is safer than having the truck locate on the shoulder of Route 273 as the vendor had previously wanted to do.  Ms. MacDonough will let Mr. Stat know that the Board approves.
Mr. Wilson renewed his complaint regarding the sand pile and associated debris at the Traders Lane entrance to BJ’s, and has photographs of the area in question.

Riverbend

No update.

Family Foundations Academy
Representatives of the school have expressed a desire to talk about a proposal for expansion.  Mr. Alfree will pursue this by meeting informally with Dr. Brewington to get more specifics.  Mr. Viola commented that he remembered that during the school planning process, representations were made regarding the maximum number of students at the facility.  He also reminded the Board that the building was designed so that if it ever was not to continue as a school, it could be easily refitted as offices or similar.
Good Will Fire Company
The quitclaim deed has been obtained and recorded transferring the .05 acre parcel (#21015 30093 – formerly garages) from the Fire Company to the Trustees.  Mr. Taylor is now working on transferring the City-owned diagonal strips of land crossing the parking lot to the Trustees.  In view of the recent sudden death of Richard Evans, action on the encroachment on the Evans’ property side will be delayed.
Penn Mart
Mr. Dave Jones contacted the Trustees on behalf of Interstate Management (current tenant) who wishes to purchase Penn Mart.  In return they are offering to build some type of youth facility for the city.  Mr. Alfree informed him that the Trust does not sell property.
315-317 Harmony Street
Chris Cashman contacted the Trust on behalf of the owner to see if there was interest in purchasing this property, prior to offering it on the market.  The Committee doesn’t see any current rationale or use for this particular property, e.g., it is not adjacent to a park, etc.  Mr. Viola asked if it is in the Historic District. Ms. Ross asked how opportunities to procure residential properties were handled in the past; Mr. Taylor said that other than rehabilitating properties in Dobbinsville there was not really a precedent.  On discussion, the matter was tabled so that Board members would have a chance to look at the site and consider the issue further.
Amazon Lease
Mr. Taylor heard from Mr. Isken that Paul McConnell has agreed to continue the appraisal process per terms of the lease.  Both parties will now obtain an appraisal;  if they are within 5% of each other, the appraisals shall be averaged.  If they are more than 5% apart, a third appraisal shall be obtained and the rent shall be the average of the two appraisals which are closest to each other.
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Yacucci reporting.
The Committee met and discussed the Banks Building.  In view of the economic climate and the other projects we are currently involved in (the libraries, Penn Farm, and the Fire House) the Committee recommends that we do not pursue any involvement at this time.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE – Mr. Castagno and Mr. Viola reporting.
Mr. Castagno reported that four bids have been received for the addition to the Fire House:  DeAscanis Construction, ICS, Premier Builders, and Ventresca Brothers.  Mr. Castagno and Mr. Appleby had a preliminary meeting with the two lower bidders to clarify components of the bids. The Committee will meet to make a final decision on the winning bidder. Mr. (Francis) DeAscanis is recusing himself from the negotiations, as he is related to the principals of DeAscanis Construction.
Mr. Viola reported that Ross Gibson, contractor for the Old Library roof, has discovered extensive unanticipated damage, including long-established leaks and squirrel incursions.  Earlier work done on the roof was of poor quality and contributed to these problems.  As a result of this a Change Order has been executed so Mr. Gibson can properly address these structural repairs.  The Committee is extremely pleased with the contractor’s handling of the work site and quality of work.
PENN FARM COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

The Penn Farm workshop will be held Thursday, March 19 from 9 a.m. to 1 p.m.  It will be open to the public and be advertised as such.  Mrs. Quigley and her daughter are fully apprised of the plans and will be in attendance.
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Gambacorta reporting.

The Committee met and drafted a proposed budget, which was distributed.  The increase from last year is about $112,000.  Mr. Gambacorta requested that each member carefully review the document and pass any comments on to him or Mr. Alfree before the April meeting. Mr. Gambacorta then reviewed the budget by sections and there followed a lengthy discussion of various line items.  Mr. Gambacorta thanked the Outreach Committee for the work they did evaluating the community grant proposals.  Mr. Alfree pointed out two changes on the City Appropriation page:  the item “waiver of the 100,000 debt on the police building” should be deleted; and, a direct request from Mayor Klingmeyer for $3,500 for audio visual equipment was inadvertently omitted.  Corrected sheets will be distributed.  The final draft budget total is $1,210,600.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.
A yard sale/auction of architectural salvage and ornamentation items will be held the Saturday of the May Market (May 2) to raise funds for the new Library project.  It includes items salvaged from 420 Delaware and other donated objects.  The capital committee is continually looking for ways to reduce the overall project cost by modifying building plans where viable, and the contractor has been very helpful in this regard. They are also aggressively seeking more donors to the building fund, including canvassing all relevant foundations.  There is about $1,000,000 left to raise.  It is hoped that there may be federal funding available, and there is a plan to contact the congressional delegations.  Mr. Viola recommended that the Board as a body consider writing a letter to each of our representatives asking for help locating funds.  A draft letter will be worked up before the next meeting.
OPEN SPACE COMMITTEE – No update.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – No update.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No update.

GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – No update.

OTHER COMMITTEES
Nominating Committee:  Mr. Alfree sent an email yesterday updating the proposed Officers and Committee Assignments for 2009-2010.  Mr. Peden has declined Treasurer and Finance Committee 
assignments.  Mr. Appleby has agreed to serve as Treasurer and is being nominated.  Mr. Castagno is recommended for the Finance Committee.

 

Mr. Alfree therefore moved that the following proposed slate of officers be approved for the year April 1, 2009 – March 31, 2010:

President:



Thomas H. Wilson, Jr.

Vice President: 


Carlo F. Viola

Secretary:



Michael J. Alfree, Sr.

Assistant Secretary:

Gregory T. Yacucci

Treasurer:



Richard M. Appleby, Jr.

Assistant Treasurer:

Henry F. Gambacorta
Motion seconded and carried unanimously.

Mr. Alfree moved that the committee assignments for April 1, 2009 – March 31, 2010, as distributed in February and amended in his March 2 email be approved.  Motion seconded and carried unanimously.
Mr. Alfree moved that the Board reappoint Robert Appleby as its representative on the Municipal Services Commission board for a term of three years.  Motion seconded and approved.
COMMUNICATIONS – None.
Mr. Alfree recommended that the 600 block of Frenchtown Road issue brought up by Gary Phillips earlier in the meeting be assigned to committee; Mr. Peden assigned it to Outreach.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:22 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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